



Minutes of the 22nd Annual General Meeting of the Neotropical Bird Club.
The Annual General Meeting of the Neotropical Bird Club was held on Saturday 25 July 2015 at 13.30 at St. John the Evangelist Church Hall, Hills Road, Cambridge, CB2 2RN.

[Owing to the overrunning of a presentation the Chairman, with the consent of the meeting, delayed the start of the meeting until 13.30.]

Council members present:

Chris Balchin (Chair and Chairman of the meeting), Chris Collins (Treasurer), Tom Stuart, and Roberta Goodall.

Also in attendance:

Chris Sharpe (Editor of Neotropical Birding), and Raymond Jeffers (minutes-taker).
1.  Apologies for absence.

The Chairman reported apologies for absence from the following:

Keith Betton, Jez Bird, Rob Clay, Roger Dodds, Carl Downing, Gordon Ellis, Alex Lees, Duncan Macdonald, Trevor Warren, Michael Webster, and Charles Wilkins.
2.  Minutes of 21st. Annual General Meeting and EGM 2014.

The Chairman referred to the draft minutes of the 21st AGM and EGM 2014 prepared for the meeting.
A motion proposed by Roberta Goodall and seconded by Tom Stuart to approve the minutes of the 2014 AGM & EGM was put to the meeting for a vote and was carried unanimously.
3.  Matters Arising.

There were no matters arising.
4.  Chairman's report for 2014.

Chris Balchin (Chairman) delivered his report for 2014. As follows:

“Firstly, I would like to thank all the Club members for attending this meeting I would like to take this opportunity to encourage anyone who is not a member to become a member of our Club. 

The Club had a fairly good year in 2014, though we saw our membership decrease to under 800, however, we managed to significantly increase our income over expenditure compared to the previous year. I will leave if for Chris Collins to give further details of our finances in his report. 

 During the year, NBC continued with the publications strategy introduced in 2009 and produced one large issue of Cotinga and two issues of Neotropical Birding. 

Articles in Neotropical Birding 14, published as a tribute to Juan Mazar Barnett, included: 

· a discussion about the decline and photos of the potentially recently extinct Alagoas Foliage-gleaner 

· descriptions of birding sites near La Paz, Bolivia and in Roraima, Brazil

· notes and photos about Lear’s Macaw. 

Articles in Neotropical Birding 15, published as a tribute Alexandre Renaudier, included: 

        -    first photos and records of the Rusty Tinamou from French Guiana 

        -    field identification of Least and Yellow-billed Terns

        -    information about some sites in Northern Peru for hummingbirds and a photo montage of some of these species. 

A wide variety of articles were published in Cotinga 37 including: 

· a review of noteworthy species  from the Caura river watershed in Venezuela

· a checklist of the birds of Vale das Taquaras region in Brazil
· the first description of the nest and eggs of the Fawn-breasted Wren. 

The short communications were equally varied and included details of the nest of the Orange-throated Tanager, a Fork-tailed Flycatcher in the Galapagos, which was the first record for this archipelago, and details of various vagrants in Jamaica.

The other major Club activity was funding conservation projects and during 2014 nine awards were made totalling about £6,548 which means that over the last 16 years £65,727 has been provided to support Neotropical bird conservation projects. 

The awards for 2014 were:

· US$1,500 towards a study of the critically endangered Carrizal Seedeater in Venezuela

· US$1,200 to study the interaction of the Black-and-chestnut Eagle with the local populace in Alto Quindio, Colombia
· US$1,396 to understand and predict bird community responses to climate change in Bolivia;

· US$1,050 towards a project on using nest boxes for the critically endangered Grey-breasted Parakeet in North-East Brazil
· US$500 to decrease the demand for poached Yellow-headed Parrots in Belize through local educational schemes and rehabilitating captive birds 
· GB£675 to design a standardised photographic mark-recapture method for estimating population densities of Andean Condors in Eastern Bolivia

· US$1,200 for a study of the endangered Apolinar's Wren in Colombia
· US$1,116 towards a project monitoring grassland birds in the coastal dunes of Pampeana, Argentina
· US$1,100 to run an educational programme seeking to address the problems of the cage bird trade in Bolivia especially focussing on the Blue-throated Macaw. 

On Sunday 25 May 2014, the Club held its regular Spring meeting at Cley, Norfolk.

In August 2014, the Club had a stand at the Rutland Bird Fair, with the Club's main prizes in its annual raffle being a pair of Swarovski EL binoculars. The Club would like to thank Swarovski Optik for their on-going support in providing prizes for this annual fundraising event. 

During the year, the Club continued to operate a Facebook site.

Turning to current events

The big news is the launching of our new web site; this has been a long process with many problems along the way. We now have a web site that is a lot simpler to update and manage, please check it out if you have not already done so. We are hugely indebted to Eng-Li Green for creating the web site for us.

We now have a twitter account @neobirdclub and our Facebook group will shortly reach 3000 members. 

During the autumn we will be running a Club fund raising trip to Paraguay, particpants will have opportunity to see the wonders of this under-visited country including the possibility of seeing the superb White-winged Nightjar. Later today Raymond Jeffers will give details of our next fund raising trips. I would like to record a vote of thanks to Raymond for making these trips possible.

Our conservation funding continues to grow and we will be meeting later this week to discuss the first round of awards for this year. 

We have once again received generous funding from the March Foundation in United States.

We are still seeking a suitable application for the “Juan Mazar Barnett award”. This award will be legacy to Juan who contributed so much to the regions ornithological knowledge before his untimely death.

Looking to the future we see mail costs as a major problem, and expect to see regular increases. With this in mind we will be looking at electronic media and the options this gives us. We know that there are delivery problems with our journals in the region and this is reflected in a much reduced membership there, it may be that electronic media is the only way to reliably deliver our publications to these members.

As you will see from the agenda Gordon Ellis is standing down as secretary after many years in the job, Gordon is one of the stalwarts of this Club and been instrumental in our success. He will remain on Council but no longer an officer. My thanks to Gordon for the efficient way he executed his role. 

As ever we are looking for new members to join our Council, we have a need for the following, an advertising officer, someone to manage our mail, and to help with the web site.

Also we urgently need volunteers to help out at the Birdfair, our stalwarts Charles & Anna are unable to attend for the first time in ages. Even if you can only give a couple of hours to help on the stand , that would be appreciated . 

Lastly we also are looking for a new senior editor for Neotropical Birding, Chris Sharpe who has done sterling work in the production of NB will be standing down after NB17. My thanks go to Chris for maintaining the high standard of this stunning publication.

The Club would not be able to function without the dedication of our Council and I would like to propose a vote of thanks to them. We are grateful to Guy Kirwan and Chris Sharpe for ensuring the consistent high quality of our publications. We also need to add a special vote of thanks to some other special people. To Eng-Li Green who does the final layouts, to the RSPB and Swallowtail Press and particularly Mike Dawson, who has been extremely helpful to Club in meeting publication deadlines. “ 

5.  Treasurer's Report and presentation of independently examined accounts for 2014 and Trustees' report 2014.

Chris Collins (Treasurer) referred to the draft accounts and report prepared for the meeting. He reported that the Club’s finances were in a reasonably healthy state. He noted that the Cub needed to keep under review the escalating cost of producing and distributing three hard copy journals a year.

A motion proposed by Stephen Lowe and seconded by Roberta Goodall to approve the independently examined accounts for 2014 and Trustees' report 2014 was put to the meeting for a vote and was carried unanimously.
6.  Election of Officers.

The Chairman reported that Gordon Ellis was resigning as secretary with effect from the meeting. He thanked Gordon for his huge contribution as secretary and was delighted that Gordon wished to stand for re-election to Council. He explained he was resigning as Chair of the Club and standing for election as Secretary. David Fisher, a long time member of the Club and a current member of Council, was standing for election as Chair of the Club. Chris Collins was standing for re-election as Treasurer.
A motion proposed by Chris Sharpe and seconded by Arthur Grossett to elect the following as members of Council and to hold the office appearing after their name below was put to the meeting for a vote and was carried unanimously:  David Fisher (Chair), Chris Collins (Treasurer), and Chris Balchin (Secretary).
7.  Election of Council.
The Chairman advised the meeting of those members who had agreed to stand for election for the first time, for re-election and to undertake specific roles (if any).

A motion proposed by Arthur Grossett and seconded by Chris Sharpe to elect the following as members of Council was put to the meeting for a vote and was passed unanimously: Carl Downing, Charles Wilkins, Rob Clay, Tom Stuart, Jez Bird (Conservation), Alex Lees (Conservation), Trevor Warren (Advertising), Gordon Ellis, Roberta Goodall and Manuel Sanchez.
8.  Election of Country Representatives.

The Chairman advised the meeting of those members who had agreed to serve as NBC Regional Representatives pursuant to Clause 21 of the Club’s Constitution.

A motion proposed by Arthur Grossett and seconded by Roberta Goodall to appoint the following as NBC Regional Representatives was put to the meeting for a vote and was passed unanimously:
Argentina: Kini Roesler; Australia: Alan McBride; Belgium: Dr Johan Ingels; Brazil: Andrew Whittaker; and Andy Foster; Chile: Manuel Marin; Colombia: Diego Calderon; France and French Guiana: Nyls de Pracontal; Panama: Michael S Roy; Paraguay: Paul Smith; Peru: Rob Williams; Uruguay: Agustín Carriquiry; USA: Megan Crewe; and Venezuela: David Ascanio.
9.  Election of Independent Examiner.

The Treasurer advised the meeting that Michael Goddard was willing to be re-appointed as independent examiner. 
A motion proposed by Tom Stuart and seconded by Roberta Goodall to re-appoint Michael Goddard as independent examiner was put to the meeting for a vote and was carried unanimously.
10. Any other business.

There was no other business.
The meeting closed at 13.50.
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